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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

December 2, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, December 2, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.

Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross; Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary, and Mimi Carpenter, New Castle Weekly.  Absent:  Mr. Gambacorta.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  

Calendar Additions:
Property Maintenance: Due to holidays, the meeting will be held Monday, January 5 at 3:30 p.m. 
Minutes:
The minutes of the November 4, 2008 meeting were approved with one correction:  “Historic Area Commission” is the correct name for the body discussed with reference to the Fire House plans.
Executive Secretary’s Report:  No update.

Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Municipal Services
Easement agreement and lease are being finalized for the new substation and should be completed within the week.  Property Development Committee approved the plot layout submitted by Mr. Patterson.  There will be a requirement for appropriate trees and shrubs as a screen around the installation.
Riverbend

Mr. Ferrara has received our letter summarizing action items requested to resolve outstanding encroachment issues.  No further update at this time.
Amazon Lease
As we have still not received a response from McConnell Development to our rent offer letter of September 10, Mr. Taylor will write a second letter requesting either a timely response to our offer or an agreement to obtain a third appraisal as specified in the lease.

Third Street Curbs
City had requested $53,000 for curb refurbishment portion of an upcoming paving project.  Trustees did not fund this request, as it was not budgeted in this fiscal year.  City has taken new approach of removing granite curbs and putting them in storage; asphalt curbs will be installed during repaving as a temporary measure until such time as the granite curb resetting project can be funded.
Family Foundations Academy
A letter was received from New Castle County November 20 denying a tax exemption for that property.  The main argument is that it is property held by Trustees “for investment.”  We have advised the school that Trustees will not appeal the denial, but the school may wish to appeal, and Mr. Taylor has suggested some possible approaches to their attorney.  It may be possible to argue that since the school owns the building (and education is clearly a tax-exempt activity), only the land should be taxed.  Also, the school is several months behind in rent; they have a new accountant who has promised to take care of this promptly.

Good Will Fire Company
The Historic Area Commission has approved the plans for the addition.  An application to the City Board of Adjustment has been prepared requesting consideration of two items: a special exception for continued use as a fire station; and a variance on the required rear yard setback.  The City will then schedule a formal Board of Adjustment hearing. There are also some ownership anomalies/overlaps among the parcels owned by the Trust, the City and the Fire Company.  A quitclaim deed from the Fire Company to the Trust for their small parcel along Williams Street needs to be executed prior to applying for the building permit.  Mr. Taylor’s email of November 25 lists ten detailed action items recommended to resolve all outstanding issues.  Mr. Wilson said that the issue of encroachment of part of the Evans residence driveway onto the Fire Station parcel should be cleared up during this process as well.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.

Mr. Wilson reported that he contacted Gary Gredell, a registered engineer, who will send an estimate for evaluating the structural condition of the Banks Building.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

Good Will Fire House
As we move forward on resolving the issues described above, Mr. DeAscanis said that we will be able to prepare and advertise the bid package.
Old Library Roof
The plan for the slate roof and related repairs has been approved by the Historic Area Commission.  Ross A. Gibson has been awarded the contract and he may be able to start sooner than anticipated.  The total project time will be 3-4 weeks.  
PENN FARM TASK FORCE – Mr. Viola reporting.
The group has held two meetings with Elaine Quigley and her daughter Susan, one on site at the Farm where they were able to view the outbuildings, condition of equipment, etc.  Also, discussions have begun with Mike McGrath, head of the State Agricultural Lands unit.  He is familiar with the history of the area, including the original community planning philosophy of William Penn himself. The Ag Lands unit has worked extensively throughout Delaware preserving farmland and has experience handling transitions of owner/tenant control with sensitivity.  Mr. Viola then asked for a brief executive session to further discuss property aspects.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – No report.
ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Wilson reporting.
Three candidates have filed so far for the January 17 election:  James Meek, John Wik, and Fred Gallagher.  Mr. Wilson has developed an affidavit form for candidates to sign certifying that they meet candidate qualifications per our Bylaws.  The deadline for filing is December 18.  Next steps are to have the election posters printed and to recruit the poll workers.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
The contractors recently discovered a bronze plaque in the boiler room that is referred to in old files, but was thought lost.  The plaque was commissioned in 1955 to mark the occasion when the entire holdings of the old Library Company -- and ergo the responsibility for providing a library to the town -- were turned over to the Trustees.
According to the files, at the time Judge Rodney went to great lengths to locate the descendents of the original stockholders of the Library Company, so that he could hold a meeting and dissolve the corporation.  Mr. Viola mentioned that the items being unearthed and also the history thereof would make a good New Castle Weekly article. Ms. Fiske suggested checking the Nick McIntire columns for further information.  Finally, Mr. Appleby showed a scrapbook album (also found by the contractor) from 1962 detailing the early days of the new Library building. 
Mr. Viola mentioned that he is very pleased with the attention the contractor had paid to preserving anything from the site that may be of value.  This includes a very large gilt mirror which needs to be moved out of the basement.  It may have originally been in the Terry House.
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
National Park Service Proposal
The National Park Service preliminary report is now available online and in paper version. It includes a proposal to use New Castle (specifically the Sheriff’s House) as a hub location for offices for the rangers and staff who would administer and interpret the various satellite sites proposed to be included in the Park. Perimeter parking would be a part of the plan.  Matching grants may be available for historic preservation and other improvements.  There is a 30-day comment period which ends December 26, 2008.  City Council and the New Castle Historical Society have passed resolutions in favor of this plan.  Ms. Fiske therefore proposed a resolution of the Board in support of the plan.  
Mr. Taylor strongly recommended communicating with other localities in similar situations, and expressed concerns about the size of the area that would be impacted (36 blocks) and possible loss of local control.  He said that there may be unanticipated ramifications to accepting federal money or involvement. The NPS may be able to acquire easements, resources by donation, or other influence that would allow them to have a say over what adjoining property owners may wish to do.  The plan also mentions the option for NPS to substitute “resource protection personnel” for park rangers.
Ms. Ross said she believed that Boston may have a similar hub-and-spoke structure and be worth investigating.  Ms. Fiske said that more protections may not be a bad thing for New Castle.  Mr. Appleby asked if the City would be giving up anything other than a place for them to have offices, and asked, wouldn’t City Council have primacy of control?  Mr. Taylor said he was not sure, but that federal money usually comes with strings attached.
Mr. Viola said from what he heard at one of the meetings, there will not be as much money coming with the NPS as may have been anticipated.  He also said that investigation into the ramifications of the plan should properly be conducted by a coalition of affected groups: City government, the Trustees, the Historical Society, private owners, etc.  
Mr. Taylor raised the circumstance of someone deeding or bequeathing property to the NPS.  Mr. Appleby said that an extra hurdle would thus be added for residents seeking approval to make changes to adjoining property, or, at the very least, that the NPS would have a greater voice about such plans in the context of HAC or other hearings.
Ms. Ross suggested that Cindy Snyder, Court House administrator, has worked most closely with the NPS representatives and may have some more information or answers to some of these concerns.  Questions might include: do you hire local people as rangers, etc. Ms. Fiske said that Senator Carper’s staff also may have some answers.  Mr. Peden concluded the discussion by asking that further research be done before taking action.

Letter of Interest in Available Property

Mr. Wilson suggested that a generic letter be drafted by Mr. Taylor for use when we wish to indicate interest in right of first refusal should certain properties become available.  (One of the goals of the Open Space Committee is to make up a list of potentially desirable properties.)
A second part of this issue is whether to send such a letter to the Colonial School Board re the William Penn Middle School.  There is conflicting information about the upcoming availability of the Middle School.  After a show of hands, the consensus was not to send such a letter at this time with reference to the Middle School.  Mr. Viola made note of the strategic importance of that parcel as a possible location for perimeter parking.
Mr. Taylor pointed out that it is possible to purchase a right of first refusal in cases where a particular property is of great interest. Ms. MacDonough will send Mr. Taylor a copy of the letter that was sent last spring expressing interest in the Brosius-Eliason parcel.  No letter of interest would be sent out regarding any property without prior formal endorsement by the Board.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 
Mr. Wilson said that corrections to the official notation of the corporate name “Trustees of the New Castle Common” should be consistently incorporated in all official documents including the By-laws.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No report.

OTHER COMMITTEES - None.
COMMUNICATIONS
· The City Public Services Christmas party will be December 16 at 1 p.m. at the Trolley Barn; 
· Thank you letter from Arasapha Garden Club for annual grant for holiday decorations;
· Letter from County Land Use changing Farmers Market street address  for purposes of 911 system;
· In late December Mr. Alfree will send out forms for Trustees to nominate officers and indicate committee preferences for 2009-2010.  These should be returned by January 9.  Please note the following caveats: 
Mr. Peden’s term as President is up -- may not be reelected to this position
Mr. Gambacorta’s term as Finance Chair is up --

   “       “       “
Mr. Wilson’s term is as Vice President is up --

   “       “       “
The Nominating Committee will then prepare a proposed slate of officers and committee membership.

Mr. Wilson commented that Trustee meetings are public and that any citizen is welcome and need not be referred to as a guest.  He would like to add an item to the monthly agenda called “Business from the Floor”; if necessary a time limit could be employed.  It was agreed that this item be added to the beginning of the monthly agenda.

Mr. Wilson moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session for purposes of discussing a real estate matter.  Motion approved.  Upon reconvening in regular session, there being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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